PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 21, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 21, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares [arrived at 7:30 p.m.]
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Town Manager Mark Sylvia did not have any special items to report to the Board. 

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: October 31, 2008 and November 1, 7, and 8, 2008.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Jim Yasinski.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Village Vineyards Fine Wine and Spirits, 114 Colony Place, Randolph Morgan, requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Grand Tasting events from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. on the front walk for the following dates: November 1 and 2, 2008.  Liquor Liability is in place.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved two (2) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Village Vineyards Fine Wine and Spirits / Randolph Morgan.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / July 8, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the July 8, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Meeting Minutes / July 8, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the July 15, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Spring Annual Town Meeting Warrant – The Board opened the warrant for the April 4, 2009 Spring Annual Town Meeting on Tuesday, October 28, 2008, and will close the warrant on Wednesday, December 14, 2008 at 4:00 p.m.  

Article 23 / Ban Plastic Bags – The Board voted to take “No Action” on Article 23 (Ban Plastic Bags) of the 2008 Fall Town Meeting.  Previously, the Board voted to “table” its decision on Article 23 for further information, but the petitioner has since indicated to the Town Manager’s Office that he no longer wishes to pursue the article.

Chapter 61B Option / Waverly Oaks – The Board voted to sign and execute the Release and Termination of Notice of Exercise of Chapter 61B Option to Purchase Land pertaining to 31.37 acres known as Lot 6C on Map 77A (a portion of the Waverly Oaks Golf Course, owned by Long Pond Golf Corporation).  The document has been reviewed by Town Counsel, and it simply states that the Town of Plymouth did not exercise its option to purchase this parcel, as Town Meeting (Fall 2008) did not vote to appropriate funds for its acquisition.

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal announced that he would open the meeting to public comment during the discussion on the Memorandum of Understanding and TIF Agreement for Plymouth Rock Studios.  He asked those who would like to share their thoughts on these topics to hold their comment until that time.  Chairman Quintal then opened the meeting to public comment on all other topics.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.

Airport Master Plan Update
Tom Maher, Plymouth’s Airport Manager, introduced the presentation on the Airport Master Plan and acknowledged the members of the Plymouth Airport Commission in the audience: Walter Morrison, Bill Burke, Doug Crociati, and Paul Worcester.   Mr. Maher explained that he and the Commission had previously attended a Selectmen’s meeting 8 months prior to introduce the master plan.  Since that time, he said, the members of the Commission have drafted a series of recommendations pertaining to the plan that they would like to share with the Selectmen. 
Mr. Maher provided a PowerPoint presentation during which he discussed the master plan, its purpose, and its key components.  The core recommendations made by the Commission, Mr. Maher outlined, are:
· Maintain the airport’s current BII category

· Make both runways the same length

· Lengthen both runways to 5,000 feet

· Allow the use of runway 15/33 (north/south) by corporate aircraft

The maintenance of the airport’s BII category, Mr. Maher explained, will keep the runway pavement at its current 3-inch depth, preventing larger/heavier aircraft from using the airport.  The Commission, he said, feels strongly that the airport be as compatible with the surrounding neighborhoods as possible, and, thus, he and his colleagues felt that maintaining Plymouth Airport’s small, community character is best.
Mr. Maher discussed the merits of extending both runways to the same length of 5,000 feet each and how these improvements would not only provide for safer landings but also reduce noise over the neighboring residential areas.  In addition, he noted, the opening of the north / south runway to compatible corporate aircraft will shift much of the air traffic over the nearby golf course and state forest, further reducing disturbance to residents.  Mr. Maher then outlined further considerations related to the implementation of the master plan and reviewed the next steps in the permitting process.  

Walter Morrison, chairman of the Airport Commission, talked about the process involved in discussing and formulating the Airport Master Plan, after several meetings with the Federal Aviation Administration and public hearings.   The Commission has always strived to be self-sustaining and an asset to the community, for residents and businesses, alike, Mr. Morrison asserted, and the master plan will help to achieve that end.

Selectman Tavares arrived at this time and joined the Board for the remainder of the Airport Commission’s presentation.
Commission members William Burke, Doug Crociati, and Paul Worcester each addressed the Board regarding their efforts to improve safety, reduce noise, and strengthen its operations, respectively.   Mr. Maher returned to the podium to conclude the presentation and answer questions.
Vice Chairman Malaguti asked several questions regarding the air traffic that Plymouth Rock Studios may generate at the airport; runway length and traffic distribution; the potential need for a control tower; and feedback from the surrounding residential neighbors.  
Anticipated traffic from Plymouth Rock Studios will be difficult to assess, Mr. Maher responded, but preliminary research has indicated only occasional traffic from studio executives in light aircraft.  Mr. Maher briefly described how air traffic is conducted at Plymouth’s airport, noting that the airport will not be eligible for a tower until 100,000 trips are conducted per year (Plymouth Airport sees approximately 60,000 trips per year).   There are residents who have voiced opposition to any changes proposed for the airport, he explained, but most of those who have expressed apprehension are simply concerned with noise and flight path.  Mr. Maher noted that the Commission anticipates holding six to seven public hearings as part of the permitting process, in addition to its regular meetings held on the first Wednesday of each month.
Mr. Sylvia complimented Mr. Maher and the member of the Airport Commission for their diligent work and noted that Plymouth Airport is highly regarded within the state due to their collective efforts.   Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Maher and the Commission for the time and work they have put into the master plan and for bringing their update before the Board.

Article 7 – TIF Agreement with Plymouth Rock Studios

Denis Hanks, Plymouth’s Economic Development Director, referenced the final copy and summary of changes made to the Tax Increment Financing Agreement (“TIF”) with Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) since the Board’s review at its previous meeting of October 14, 2008.   Mr. Hanks explained that the only major change was the adjustment of the fiscal year within the agreement (from 2012 to 2011); otherwise, he said, the substance of the agreement is basically the same, with only a few minor adjustments.

On motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 7 to the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Memorandum of Understanding - Plymouth Rock Studios

Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion on the final draft of the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between the Town and Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”), and he made note that Lauren Goldberg (Kopelman & Paige, P.C.), Judi Barrett (Community Opportunities Group), and Mr. Hanks (on behalf of the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation) were available to answer any questions regarding the MOU.  Mr. Sylvia referenced the summary document provided to the Board regarding the components of the MOU, including the most recently negotiated changes made over the course of the previous week.
Mr. Sylvia provided a PowerPoint presentation in which he reviewed a summary of the MOU’s components, including the provisions relating to water, wastewater, transportation / access, Town services, and other miscellaneous items.   Mr. Sylvia discussed the Town’s liability relating to the State’s I-Cubed funding; liquidity reserve; the ability to negotiate a PILOT (Payment in Lieu of Taxes) agreement; and the conveyance of 89 acres of open space (that was defined in the previous 1,000 Acres process).
Mr. Sylvia invited comment from the Selectmen, Attorney Lauren Goldberg of Kopelman & Paige (Town Counsel), and PRS representatives.  
Selectman Mahoney posed questions regarding the 89 acres and traffic along Long Pond Road.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the conservation restriction (“CR”) on the 89 acres can be stewarded by any entity capable of holding a CR, i.e. the Wildlands Trust or the Town’s own Conservation Commission.  

Bill Wynne of PRS discussed the traffic anticipated from construction of the studio.  The initial wave of equipment will likely need to be transported down Long Pond Road if there are no other means of access available, Mr. Wynne said, but once the access road is constructed, traffic will then be diverted to Exit 3 / Clark Road. 
Selectman Machado referenced a traffic plan prepared by MassHighway from August of 2008 regarding additional access options to the highway relating to the area where the PRS site is proposed.  

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.

Jerry Benezra addressed the Board and expressed his opinion that there have not been sufficient provisions built into the MOU to protect the Town.  He speculated that, had the Town hired the law firm of Duane Morris to draft the MOU, more protections might have been negotiated.  
Ron Jaleski questioned whether the Town had given consideration to the potential public safety issue of large construction trucks sharing the road with Plymouth’s school buses along Long Pond Road.  
Debra Betz, member of the School Committee, responded to Mr. Jaleski’s concerns and explained that PRS officials have worked closely with Superintendent Maestas and the School Committee to address safety issues regarding transportation and traffic schedules.   The Schools, she said, view the PRS project as a great opportunity for Plymouth’s students.

David Kirkpatrick of PRS spoke to the Board and read a prepared statement about the Planning Board’s meeting of October 20, 2008, at which two Planning Board members offered comments on the MOU.   Mr. Kirkpatrick expressed his opinion that Planning Board members Larry Rosenblum and Malcolm McGregor appeared to have a preconceived bias against the PRS project and may have potentially violated Open Meeting Law, if they were operating as a subcommittee of the Board.  Because the special permit process outlined in the Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD) requires a 4-out-of-5 vote of the Planning Board, Mr. Kirkpatrick stated his concerns that a perceived bias of two members could prevent the PRS project from moving forward.   The actions of Mr. Rosenblum and Mr. MacGregor, he said, have prompted several Town Meeting members to consider making an amendment to the MEPOD through which the special permit process will be removed and replaced by as-of-right ruling.   

Karen Buechs expressed her support for the PRS project and commended the Town Manager and Selectmen for the work they have put into the TIF and MOU documents.   

Marc Garrett, chairman if the Planning Board, noted that he presided over the meeting referred to by Mr. Kirkpatrick.  For the record, he said, when this memo was presented, he did allow discussion and, though concerned, he and the other members of the Board chose not to make allegations.  The memorandum was presented to the Board from Mr. Rosenblum and Mr. MacGregor, acting as two private citizens, Mr. Garrett said, and the Planning Board voted to refrain from supporting the memo as a document from the Planning Board.

A brief discussion ensued regarding the memo presented by Mr. MacGregor and Mr. Rosenblum.  Mr. Garrett reiterated that, while he would not wish to usurp a citizen’s right to his or her opinion, he was glad that the Planning Board voted to make it clear that the memo should not be mistaken as coming from the board as a whole. 
Loring Tripp shared his appreciation for the time and effort that the Town has invested into the MOU document.  The Town has negotiated an exceptional MOU, he said, and Counsel, he believes, has established sufficient safeguards between the MOU and MEPOD documents to ensure that this project is done correctly.   Mr. Tripp recommended that the Selectmen offer an amendment to the MEPOD at Town Meeting to make it as-of-right.

Mr. Wynne noted the many committees, boards, and commissions that he and his PRS colleagues have met with to bring this project forward.  PRS’s next step is to secure financing for the project in what is now a very turbulent economic environment, he said, and he asked that the Town not make the process any more convoluted.  He urged Plymouth residents to trust that PRS will do what is has promised.  

Kevin Doyle and Steve Lydon each expressed concerns that PRS might be deterred by any apparent bias amongst Plymouth’s leaders during the permitting process.  

Attorney Lauren Goldberg of Town Counsel discussed, in further detail, the facets and provisions of the MOU, noting that recent modifications were made to reflect unanticipated changes in the Town’s form of government.  The I-Cubed process will require further documents from PRS, Attorney Goldberg said, and the MOU will provide a framework for those future discussions and the commitments made by both sides.  Attorney Goldberg provided additional information on how the TIF agreement and MOU document both address the liabilities associated with I-Cubed funding.  

Selectman Tavares brought the discussion back to the MEPOD and the special permit versus as-of-right debate.  He noted his concerns of how the supermajority vote required in the special permit process might impede the process of getting the PRS project off the ground.  Selectman Tavares asked Attorney Goldberg and Planning Director Lee Hartmann to discuss what is gained by the as-of-right process.
Mr. Hartmann stated that the as-of-right option would remove the special permit review, and he explained the benefits and challenges of each.  Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Hartmann to share his opinion on what is best.  Mr. Hartmann explained that the MEPOD is a compromise agreement between the Town and PRS, and he recommended that the Town remain with the MEPOD as it was constructed, including the special permit review process.  While the supermajority vote sets the bar high for the PRS project, Mr. Hartmann noted, the Town must also consider the concerns of the neighbors and community as a whole.
The Board discussed the merits of the special permit process versus as-of-right.  Selectman Machado speculated that the as-of-right process may be best at this point, considering the economy and Plymouth’s need for the business growth and jobs that the PRS project will produce.  Chairman Quintal noted the work conducted by the Citizens Advisory Committee and expressed concerns that the needs of the surrounding neighborhoods be met.
Constantine Boganis, operator of the Crosswinds Golf Course (a primary abutter to the PRS project site), discussed some ideas regarding traffic and direct highway access.

Kevin O’Reilly, representing PRS, noted that the traffic options presented by PRS’s engineer are available for review on the Town’s website.  

Mr. Hartmann discussed the various phases of the project and outlined the planning process relating to each, as set forth by the MEPOD.   While there is no magic to either approach, Mr. Hartmann noted, the MEPOD the Town has developed represents a true community compromise and will give the Town the tools to do the best it can under any scenario.

Mr. Kirkpatrick reiterated his concerns about the special permit process and those who seek to rally against the PRS project.  Chairman Quintal reassured Mr. Kirkpatrick that the Board can call a Special Town Meeting and change the MEPOD if those who oppose the project seek to stall it for their own benefit.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and Plymouth Rock Studios.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal thanked Town staff, Town Counsel, the Town’s project consultants, and the representatives of Plymouth Rock Studios for the extensive work they have put into this process.  Chairman Quintal then called for a five-minute break at approximately 9:45 p.m.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Article 1 / Classification & Compensation – Selectman Machado expressed his concerns with the Board’s decision to recommend Article 1 (classification and compensation) of the Fall Town Meeting.   He noted that he conducted his own comparative study on municipal salaries in several communities in the state, and he questioned the Town’s ability to fund these classification upgrades during such difficult economic times. 
Mr. Sylvia reviewed the list of similar towns against which he compared salaries in the course of formulating the proposals in Article 1, and he noted that the salary adjustments related to these upgrades must be absorbed within each respective department’s budget.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made note that the Selectmen unanimously supported the recent reclassification conducted for the Department of Public Works, which resulted in approximately $100,000 in salary upgrades that must be balanced in the Town’s budget.  In order to retain good employees and remain competitive, he said, the Town must consider making these difficult but necessary decisions.

Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia to confirm the charge given to the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), as he was not under the impression that the committee was given the responsibility of a full budget review.   He expressed concerns about committees that empower themselves to venture beyond the scope of their respective charges.

Mr. Sylvia responded that the SWAC was given the charge of evaluating the various options relating to Pay-As-You-Throw and other alternative solid waste plans; soliciting public input; and bringing back its findings and recommendations to the Selectmen.  Perhaps, he said, the SWAC decided to look at budget considerations and expenses as part of its review. 
Selectman Mahoney noted that the SWAC, led by its chairman, Larry Fava, has conducted several meetings and held many informative presentations in the course of its research into solid waste alternatives.  He acknowledged that he would bring Vice Chairman Malaguti’s concerns back to the SWAC at its next meeting.

New Business

Kids Vote 2008 Program – Chairman Quintal reminded Plymouth citizens to bring their children with them when they vote on November 4, 2008.
Brief Meeting on October 28, 2008 – Chairman Quintal noted that the Board will hold a brief meeting at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, October 28, 2008 if there is any time sensitive business to which they must attend.

Advisory & Finance Meeting – Chairman Quintal reminded the Board that the Advisory & Finance Committee has extended an invitation to those who would like to attend their review of the MOU and TIF documents on October 22, 2008.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 10:00 p.m.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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